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Why do some people oppose affordable housing?

WOLLSTONECRAFT BOARDING HOUSE CASE STUDY      
 COUNCIL LEADERSHIP IN AN AFFORDABLE HOUSING PARTNERSHIP

In 2016, Link Housing and North Sydney Council successfully completed the 
development of a ‘New Generation’ seven room boarding house in Wollstonecraft, a 
suburb in the expensive North Sydney Council area. Up to fourteen mainly very low 
income tenants call this 7 room boarding house home. 

The story of how the Wollstonecraft boarding house became a reality is an example of a strong partnership 
between a quality Community Housing Provider with strong ties to the local area (Link Housing) and 
a Council dedicated to maintaining some affordable housing and income diversity in one of the most 
expensive housing markets in the Greater Sydney area.
For many years, North Sydney Council has levied developers for the loss of affordable housing using 
available policy mechanisms. Council has been able to create and maintain a relatively small trickle 
of affordable housing against a tide of loss of older, lower cost housing that has been progressively 
redeveloped into more expensive housing with low income private renters largely pushed out of the area.
The site was owned by North Sydney Council The two-storey single family home that was on the site was 
part of Council’s affordable housing portfolio and had been rented to social housing tenants and managed 
by Link Housing for many years. North Sydney Council identified the site as a good place to grow the 
local supply of affordable housing, by replacing the house on the site with something a bit bigger that 
would meet the needs of more than just one household. This approach was supported by Council’s policy 
directions as per the North Sydney Council Affordable Housing Strategy 2015 and 2008. Council utilised 
provisions in the SEPPARH to propose the two-storey ‘New Generation’ boarding house with seven self-
contained rooms. 
North Sydney Council and Link Housing pro-actively engaged with neighbours, providing information on 
the project prior to lodging the application and an opportunity to comment early on the design. Once the 
DA was lodged and a few concerns were raised by neighbours about overlooking and privacy due to the 
location of the front door, the proponents took these concerns on board and found an architectural solution 
to the problem. When Link Housing fielded a few calls from neighbours with concerns about “who might be 
living there?”, neighbours were satisfied when Link Housing advised that the new tenants would be “people 
similar to those who have been renting the home previously”.
The strong partnership between Link Housing and North Sydney Council has made the growth of quality 
affordable housing in an exceptionally unaffordable part of Sydney a 
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